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MINUTES
	Hybrid Meeting Via Zoom and at MVCA Office
	Policy and Planning Advisory Committee Meeting
	October 7, 2024



MEMBERS PRESENT	Bev Holmes, Chair
	Dena Comley, Vice Chair 
	Cindy Kelsey
	Clarke Kelly (Virtual)
	Glen Gower (Virtual)
	Helen Yanch (Virtual)
	Paul Kehoe
	Steven Lewis
	Taylor Popkie
MEMBERS ABSENT	Jeff Atkinson
STAFF PRESENT	Sally McIntyre, General Manager
	Scott Lawryk, Properties Manager
	Alex Broadbent, Manager of IC&T
	Matt Craig (Virtual) 
	Kelly Hollington, Recording Secretary
GUESTS	Roxanne Darling, Community Engagement Officer, 
Ginawaydaganuc Village
B. Holmes called the meeting to order at 10:03 a.m. 
Declarations of Interest (Written)
Members were asked to declare any conflicts of interest and informed that they may declare a conflict at any time during the session. No declarations were received.  
Agenda Review
There were no additions or amendments to the agenda. 
PPAC24/10/07 - 1
MOVED BY: 	D. Comley
SECONDED BY: 	T. Popkie
Resolved, that the agenda for the October 7, 2024 Policy and Planning Advisory Committee Meeting be adopted as presented.
“CARRIED”
MAIN BUSINESS
1. Approval of Minutes: Policy and Planning Advisory Committee Meeting, June 19, 2024.
PPAC24/10/07 - 2
MOVED BY:	T. Popkie
SECONDED BY: 	C. Kelsey
Resolved, that the minutes of the Policy and Planning Advisory Committee Meeting held on June 19, 2024 be received and approved as printed.
“CARRIED”
1. Delegation Presentation: Ginawaygaganuc Village – RoxAnne Darling, Community Engagement Officer. 
RoxAnne Darling provided a presentation to the Committee about the proposed Ginawaydaganuc Village (GV), an indigenous-led, multi-purpose, eco-cultural education centre proposed to be sited in Mississippi Mills.  R. Darling suggested the formation of an Indigenous Advisory Committee to facilitate a partnership with MVCA.  She highlighted the importance of advancing land stewardship and reconciliation.  She proposed the possibility of using MVCA land for the proposed cultural centre.  She noted that GV is looking for a letter of support from the MVCA Board of Directors. 
G. Gower asked where GV is at with the municipality of Mississippi Mills; and if GV has specific land in mind for the centre.  R. Darling responded that GV has received a letter of support from Mayor Lowry.  She explained that GV does not have any land at this time but has vetted several properties for the centre. She noted that the properties were expensive. G. Gower asked if GV is looking at any existing Conservation Authority property; and if GV plans to own the land or to lease the land.  R. Darling explained that it is too early to determine a model and that GV is open to all possibilities and suggestions.
P. Kehoe commented that the presentation is a high-level discussion and requires details to understand what GV is looking for. He asked R. Darling to provide a more in-depth explanation of what the role and scope of the proposed Indigenous engagement committee.  R. Darling commented that collaboration could be as simple as collaborating on the development of signage at the conservation areas and events/celebrations.  P. Kehoe expressed concerns regarding the commitment of time required and the limited resources available to both MVCA Staff and the Board.  R. Darling suggested that the committee would meet twice before the end of 2024 and quarterly meetings starting in 2025.  P. Kehoe expressed concerns regarding the lack of formal consultation with other indigenous communities/groups and the potential for one or more groups to object to MVCA working exclusively with GV on this initiative. 
G. Gower asked if MVCA has a policy for approaching proposals for partnerships or land transfers.  S. McIntyre responded that MVCA does not currently have policies.  The Land Conservation and Resource Strategy (Item 5) includes policy regarding land acquisitions and disposals and how assets are managed.  She noted that the draft document also includes policies regarding special events and First Nations engagement.  The direction of the policies is at the discretion of the Board of Directors.  Any long-term arrangements/agreements will be tabled with the Board for approval.   
G. Gower expressed concerns regarding a lack of mandate for the proposed committee.  He asked how other Conservation Authorities approach Indigenous Engagement and if Indigenous Engagement committees are common.  S. McIntyre responded that it not common to have a designated committee but it varies across the province.  She noted that South Nation Conservation Authority has invited various First Nations Groups and Métis to meet at an annual forum.  This meeting is used as a mechanism to allow any self-identified group that wants to engage with the Conservation Authority to attend and participate.  G. Gower commented that the Policy and Planning Advisory Committee is the appropriate committee for discussions regarding collaboration with Indigenous communities/groups.  He also asked for an in-depth, formal proposal of what GV is looking for and the expected involvement from the committee, board and MVCA staff. 
D. Comley highlighted the opportunity for partnership between GV and MVCA in regards to education or land use.  She expressed concerns regarding the lack of mandate and purpose.  She also asked for a formal proposal document to be created and shared.  She asked what GV wants in the letter of support from MVCA.  R. Darling responded that she will provide a sample letter to S. McIntyre to share with the committee for reference.  She added that she will be reaching out to all local municipalities for support and input.  She confirmed that the Policy and Planning Committee requires a formal proposal document to move forward.  She highlighted that GV wants to remain open to suggestions. 
G. Gower asked if MVCA staff can review Conservation Authorities and the policies surrounding engagement with Indigenous communities to gain an understanding of best practices and how to improve MVCA Indigenous Engagement.  S. McIntyre acknowledged and accepted that direction.
B. Holmes commented that the GV project has not been tabled with Mississippi Mills council.  She highlighted the importance of tabling a formal request with municipal council.  She asked if there have been formal discussions with treaty or non-treaty indigenous communities within the watershed.  R. Darling responded that elders working with GV have shared information with other communities and have received verbal support.  She noted plans for outreach to the Algonquins of Ontario and Pikwàkanagàn First Nation.  She noted that no formal letters of support have been received from other indigenous communities/groups.  B. Holmes expressed concerns regarding the lack of formal commitment from other indigenous communities.  She asked if GV has a formal governance model.  R. Darling responded that GV has a formal governance model that she will share with S. McIntyre.  B. Holmes asked if GV plans to register as a formal community with the federal government.  R. Darling responded that GV is not one recognized group and that the process to register is complex.
S. Lewis asked if GV has looked into cost-recovery strategies.  R. Darling responded that she will pass on the strategic plan to S. McIntyre to provide to the committee for reference.  She added that GV has been approved for a small grant for a feasibility study to determine the infrastructure costs.  She noted that draft conceptual designs of the community have been produced by architect Douglas Cardinal.  GV has applied for a $14 million-dollar grant from Indigenous Services Canada.  She noted that costs-recovery strategies of the GV community include a restaurant, small hotel, and education courses. 
1. Delegation Presentation: Climate Network Lanark – Gordon Harrison, Advisor & Doreen Donald, Director. 
The presenters were unable to attend the Policy and Planning Advisory Committee at this time. 
1. LC&RS Community Surveys & Recreational Study Findings, Report 3444/24, Sally McIntyre. 
This matter was dealt with as part of Agenda item 5.
1. Draft Land Conservation & Resource Strategy, Report 3445/24, Sally McIntyre
S. McIntyre presented on both item 4 and 5.  She reviewed the corporate strategic planning process and associated documents.  She reviewed the mandatory elements of the Conservation Area Strategy and Watershed-based Resource Management Strategy policy documents.  She reviewed the public consultation process of the Land Conservation and Resource Strategy (LC&RS) including feedback received from the Discussion Paper Survey and Recreational Facilities Survey.  She reviewed MVCA programs and services and their associated goals, objectives and policies.
B. Holmes commented that quiet, seclusion and privacy is an important feature at the Conservation Areas due to increasing development within the local towns. 
B. Holmes asked if MVCA is coordinating with the municipalities and hydro producers along the Mississippi River. S. McIntyre responded that Ottawa area hydro producers meet annually to assess conditions and discuss the spring freshet but there is no formal meeting for the Mississippi River watershed hydro producers.  She noted that MVCA shares information with member municipalities. 
D. Comley commented that she thought MVCA was close to 100% cost recovery for education programs and services. S. McIntyre responded that MVCA was close to 100% cost recovery for the summer camps, but if the Education and Outreach program is expanded the target cost recovery rate of 85% would be appropriate because not all education and outreach is user pay. 
G. Gower asked if the statistics surrounding conservation areas and population include MVCA owned and leased properties.  S. McIntyre responded that the statistics include MVCA owned and leased land as well as surrounding lands that met the definition of “Conservation Area Type”.  G. Gower asked about the public consultation process for the Draft Land Conservation and Resource Strategy.  S. McIntyre responded that the draft document will be publicised for public review and advertised in local papers and on MVCA social media. The document will also be shared with key stakeholders within the watershed.  G. Gower suggested the addition of an executive summary to the LC&RS due to its length and complexity.  He commented that funding challenges should also be highlighted in the document.  S.  McIntyre agreed to add both.
D. Comley asked if MVCA updates the public consultation contact list to include individuals that submitted comments.  S. McIntyre responded that individuals that submitted comments or responses would be included in the public consultation contact list. 
S. Lewis asked if MVCA has any vacant lands that they could sell or develop.  S. McIntyre responded that the vacant land that MVCA owns are within the floodplain and are sterilized properties and selling is not a feasible option, except to the municipality.  She commented that there is an opportunity to develop the properties for modest canoe route purposes but otherwise, they are not developable. 
P. Kehoe asked for clarification on land donation to MVCA.  He asked if MVCA still refers land donations to the Mississippi Madawaska Land Trust (MMLT).  S. McIntyre confirmed that land donations are referred to MMLT, but most are not actioned due to the financial constraints and mandate of the land trust.
S. McIntyre noted that MVCA is required to manage portage routes around MVCA dam structures but has no obligations to portage routes otherwise.
S. McIntyre noted that the Draft LC&RS will be distributed to all MVCA staff for review. 
PPAC24/10/07 - 3
MOVED BY:	P. Kehoe
SECONDED BY: 	D. Comley
Resolved, That the Policy and Planning Advisory Committee recommend that the Board of Directors receive the Draft Land Conservation & Resource Management Strategy, complete with an executive summary. 
 “CARRIED”  
1. Portage Routes: History and Use, Report 3446/24, Sally McIntyre & Alex Broadbent
The portage routes article was provided to the committee for information. 
ADJOURNMENT
PPAC24/10/07 - 4
MOVED BY:	S. Lewis
SECONDED BY: 	T. Popkie
Resolved, That the Policy and Planning Advisory Committee meeting be adjourned.
 “CARRIED”
The meeting adjourned at time 12:01 p.m. 
K. Hollington, Recording Secretary
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